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We appreciate the interest shown in our paper by Dr. Unolt
and colleagues and agree with their comments about the
influence of non-cardiac malformations and genetic abnor-
malities on the outcome of cardiac surgery. In our paper, we
chose to look at the whole population of infants with cardio-
vascular malformations—including those not undergoing car-
diac surgery—to look at mortality from all causes. We looked
at data for 20 years from 1987–2006, and obviously, clinical
management changed during that time and has continued to
do so since. The very large majority of infants with significant
cardiovascular malformations now undergo surgery, and the
operative risk for most of them is now very low [2]. This
means that the adverse effect on outcome for those with
serious non-cardiac malformations is likely to have become
more marked. Conversely, results have improved greatly for
those with common chromosomal abnormalities, and there is

now no evidence that trisomy 21 [1] or 22q11 deletion [3] has
any influence on the risk of cardiac surgery.
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